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April 25, 2014


The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit the 2013 Annual Apprenticeship Report to the King County Council. King County Code 12.16 requires the submittal of this report to the Council by April 30 each year.

The Apprenticeship Program (Program) supports the workforce development and economic strategies outlined in the King County Strategic Plan. The Program provides training opportunities in the construction trades that lead to journey-level positions that pay family wages. The Program is also part of the County’s equity and social justice initiative as it provides apprentices with equitable opportunities to learn new skills and gain valuable experiences that result in shared prosperity within our communities.

The report covers the period January 1 through December 31, 2013. The report content includes statistical, narrative, and historical information from last year and trends for the last five years on the County’s use of apprentices from programs approved by the Washington State Apprenticeship and Training Council. 

The Program requires prime contractors to employ apprentices on selected County-funded construction projects. The required percentage for the use of apprentices varies depending on the type of project. During 2013, King County applied specific apprenticeship requirements to 35 public works projects in the Departments of Natural Resources and Parks, Executive Services and Transportation. The combined results from these projects are as follows:

· 46,542 apprentice labor hours worked;
· 14.9% apprentice participation rate, surpassing the required 12.5% rate by 2.4%;
· 278 participating apprentices;
· 27.8% participation rate by minority men apprentices; and
·  2.4% participation by women apprentices  
The Program has a continued history of success. For each of the past five years, the program has consistently exceeded the required apprenticeship rate.  Specifically, the required rates have been in the range of 10.9% to 12.5% and actual participation rates have ranged from 11.8% to 22.4% (refer to Appendix A in the report for details). In 2013, the data reflects a one-year upward trend in the overall actual apprenticeship participation rate from 11.8% in 2012 to 14.9% in 2013. The overall percentage of contractors who met or exceeded the apprenticeship requirements established for their projects was 86%. 

Going forward, we expect the Program to help address the anticipated shortage of journey-level workers.  The United States lost two million construction jobs during the Great Recession and many of those workers chose to retire instead of re-enter the construction industry when the economic recovery started to pick up momentum.  This fact makes the County’s Apprenticeship Program all the more relevant as we help develop a pipeline of apprentices who will become the next core of journey-level workers.

The estimated staff time and cost to produce this report was 160 hours or $8,904 dollars in direct salary costs.  

If you have any questions or comments regarding the 2013 Apprenticeship Program Annual Report, please contact Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, at 
206-263-9254.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosure 

cc: 	King County Councilmembers
		ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff
			 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
Carrie S. Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County Executive 
    Office
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Caroline Whalen, Chief Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 
    Services (DES)
Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD), DES
Sandy Hanks, Contract Compliance Manager, FBOD, DES


